LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 12th March 2015 at Alexandra Hotel, Fort William
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1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Jim Semple, Allan Henderson and Iain Donnelly.
2. Minutes of last meeting
It was agreed that the minutes be approved as correct.

3. Matters Arising
There were none that would not be raised later.
4. Accounts for 2014/15 to date
All present were happy with the accounts to date.
5. Budgets 2015/16
MM explained that the budget for next year would be almost identical to this year. There will be a very small shortfall at the end of the year but not big enough to worry about and this can be perhaps be rebalanced the following year.
6. Assessments and Rateable Values.
MM proposed that the levy for this year remains the same at 67p in the £. All present agreed with this.

DG queried whether 2 individuals on the River Coe were paying levy and JG confirmed that they were.

7.  Clerk’s Report.
a) Aquaculture
JG described the encouraging current lice situation in Linnhe and the Sound of Mull due to the use of wrasse. It was explained that the use of these so-called ‘cleaner fish’ has lessened the need for chemical treatments and had so far been highly effective. It is still early days though and JG explained that they are learning, for instance, that there are some more effective ways that others to deploy wrasse - for instance making sure that they are introduced to the cages when the sea temperatures are high enough for them to start feeding on the lice.

DSH asked about the methodology in lice counting – JG and DB explained that although this was currently done by industry staff themselves they had confidence in the results. There was always the open invitation to go on to fish farms and count the lice themselves if there are ever any concerns.

JG and DB noted that the investment/effectiveness of lice control and the relationships in general between the wild and farmed sector in Lochaber are considerably better than elsewhere.

b) Hydropower

JG noted that there is a gradual decline in small scale hydro applications, due probably to the change in the Feed in Tariffs. However he still expressed concerns about the amount of these installations in some catchments in the region and he has raised this with SEPA on several occasions.

DB and JG explained problems that had been experienced at the Ciag Hydro scheme, which is under construction on the side of Loch Arkaig. There have been a large number of siltation/water discolouration events which has all been reported to SEPA. SEPA have investigated and are content that the developer is complying with all conditions. However both Board and Trust will continue to monitor, and press for post construction surveying to assess any damage.

c) Salmon Conservation Measures
JG explained that it is now law that all salmon must be returned before 1st April (unlikely to trouble us in Lochaber). However there is a consultation currently out (to which the Board have replied) which is proposing that from 2016 all salmon that are killed must carry a tag which has been purchased from Scottish Government under a quota system. A wide ranging discussion then followed pointing out the possible flaws in this system, not least the inability to set a meaningful quota system on an annual basis without any ability to count existing stock, with a network of counters for instance.

d) The Fisheries Review
JG explained that as there was still no consultation document from Scottish Government on the proposed way forward it was difficult to discuss this any further. It was his understanding that a consultation document may be issued around Easter. He will distribute it as soon as it appears. It was agreed that an extra Board meeting would probably need to be called to discuss the proposals once published as any consultation period will elapse before the next scheduled Board meeting.
A discussion followed about how any future management might look and the issues of resources and funding was raised, as was the possibility that regions might have to be merged together.

The issue of bailiffing was also raised – and JG had recently met with Dave Thompson MSP for Lochaber, to discuss this specific issue. It was felt that there is currently no adequate or properly funded mechanism in place to police, amongst other things, the catch and release and tagging scheme being proposed by Scottish Government.

It was also noted, particularly in the context of fish farm expansion, that the loss of the Fishery Board’s and their statutory role would mean a loss of ability to independently scrutinise and influence planning applications. Instead any such comment would come from the proposed FMO’s, which might not have either have the independence from Government policy or the powers as a statutory consultee. AK noted that a very similar thing had happened with Deer Management Groups.
8. Sub Board and catchments updates
AK reported that the Aline had had another very poor season, both for salmon and sea trout. They are planning to talk to the Fishery Trust about river restoration and what actions might be taken to improve stocks.
As this may involve the use of hatchery stock, a discussion followed about genetics. DG pointed out that the River Coe was stocked with Shin stock so genetic integrity was perhaps academic but DB explained, using a case study from England, that it is likely that any such genes have been purged out of the stock over time. JG observed that with genetic tools being far more sophisticated now there was perhaps the opportunity for all stocking programmes in the region to genetically test all brood fish prior to mating to eradicate any farmed genes for example.

JV talked about the elevated water temperatures in the Lochy these last few years and how the highest temperatures now coincide with the main grilse runs. This has affected angling very badly, even if the overall number of fish at the back end in the river remains healthy. It is a situation mirrored throughout Scotland.
9. Fishery Trust update
DB explained that the Trust were involved in a project to encourage youth angling and had had a very good response in the Caol community. It was agreed by all that getting youngsters into angling should be encouraged wherever possible.
DB also showed some fishing marketing leaflets that the Trust has produced under their Coastal Communities Fund project. These show maps and descriptions for all of the fisheries in the region that wanted to be part of the project. DSH and JG stressed the need for ‘managing expectation’ when it comes to marketing salmon fishing. There was also a general discussion about the use of Twitter and other social media in the marketing of fishing.
DB and JG explained that the large new project funded by SARF and managed by Marine Scotland Science to look at the wild salmon population effect of sea lice is now very likely to start this year. Wild smolts will be trapped from 2 Lochy tributaries, with half being treated with an anti-sea lice medicine, all tagged with numbered tags and then released. The adults will be trapped when they return and a comparison will be made between the treated and untreated groups. This work has been done in Ireland and Norway, but never in Scotland. This is a major project for Lochaber and should greatly inform the future wild/farmed interaction debate at a local level. It will probably last around 5 years, with the initial project funding lasting 2 years.

DB explained that the sweep netting of post smolt sea trout should continue this year - the funding bid is currently with Scottish Government.

Other project that the Trust will be involved with this year are Knotweed Control with Highland Council and work on the Ardnamurchan SAC for freshwater pearl mussels.

10. AOCB

There was no further business.
11. Date of next meeting
The Annual General Meeting will be held at 10am on Thursday 24th September 2015. It is likely that an extra meeting will be called this spring upon publication on the Fisheries Review consultation.
